
Adopted:  August 26, 2010 – As Written 

 
CONWAY PLANNING BOARD 

 
MINUTES 

 
AUGUST 12, 2010 

 
  
 PAGES 
 
  1  Review and Acceptance of Minutes 

• July 22, 2010 – Adopted as Written 
 
  1  Mary Gaudette – 2-Lot Subdivision Review  
    (PID 216-73) File #S10-08 

• Conditionally Approved 
 
  1  Dennis Hiller – Full Site Plan Review Continued  
    (PID 276-287) File #FR10-05 

• Conditionally Approved 
 
  5  The Presidential Golf Corporation – 2-Lot/13-Unit 
    Subdivision Review (PID 291-30) File #S10-07 

• Deferred until September 9, 2010 
 
  5  Other Business 
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A meeting of the Conway Planning Board was held on Thursday, August 12, 2010 beginning at 
7:01 pm at the Conway Town Office in Center Conway, NH. Those present were:  Chair, Steven 
Porter; Selectmen’s Representative, Robert Drinkhall; Vice Chair, Martha Tobin; Patricia Sell; 
Ted Sares; Steven Hartmann; Scott Lees; Planning Director, Thomas Irving; and  Recording 
Secretary, Holly Meserve.   
 
REVIEW AND ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 
 
Ms. Sell made a motion, seconded by Mr. Drinkhall, to approve the Minutes of July 22, 
2010 as written.  Motion carried with Ms. Tobin abstaining from voting.   
 
MARY GAUDETTE – 2-LOT SUBDIVSION REVIEW (PID 216-73) FILE #S10-08 
 
Wes Smith of Thaddeus Thorne Surveys appeared before the Board.  This is an application to 
subdivide 37.39 acres into two lots.  Mr. Hartmann joined the Board at this time.  Mr. Drinkhall 
made a motion, seconded by Ms. Tobin, to accept the application of Mary Gaudette for a 
subdivision review as complete.  Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Mr. Porter asked for Board comment; there was none.  Mr. Porter asked for public comment; 
there was none. 
 
Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, seconded by Ms. Sell, to conditionally approve the 2-lot 
subdivision for Mary Gaudette conditionally upon indicating underground utilities serving 
proposed lot 216-73.1; indicate NHDES Subdivision approval number on plan; NHDOT 
Driveway permit and indicating permit number on plan; North Conway Fire Chief 
approval; four copies of revised plans; a performance guarantee for underground utilities; 
when the conditions have been met, the plans can be signed out-of-session; and this 
conditional approval will expire on November 18, 2010.  Motion unanimously carried. 
 
DENNIS HILLER – FULL SITE PLAN REVIEW (PID 276-287) FILE #FR10-05 
 
Josh McAllister of H.E. Bergeron Engineers and Dennis Hiller appeared before the Board.  This 
is an application to convert the residential, 3-unit apartment building to one commercial unit and 
one residential unit in the main building and to convert the two-car garage to a commercial unit.  
This application was deferred from July 22, 2010.  
 
Mr. McAllister stated that they are looking for approval for what the building has been 
historically used for, but is not approved by the Town.  Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, 
seconded by Mr. Sares, to accept the application of Dennis Hiller for a Full Site Plan 
Review as sufficiently complete.  Motion carried with Ms. Tobin voting in the negative. 
 
Mr. Irving stated the Town Engineer is concerned with not paving the parking and the number of 
parking spaces.  Mr. Irving stated staff has no issues with the waiver for the drainage analysis.  
Mr. Irving stated we need to know the use of the garage; not just that it is a commercial use.  Mr. 
McAllister stated that it is not specifically retail; cleaning businesses have been in there with 
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materials and there has been a bike shop, not specifically sale of goods, but service.  Mr. Irving 
stated that we need to know the use; the Board needs to know what they are approving.  Mr. 
Irving stated that the removal of the garage removes two parking spaces and they are increasing 
the demand on the parking.   
 
Mr. Porter stated that a Board member would like to change their vote on the acceptance of the 
application.  Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, seconded by Ms. Sell, to reconsider the vote on 
accepting the application as sufficiently complete.  Motion unanimous carried. 
 
Ms. Sell made a motion, seconded by Mr. Drinkhall, to accept the application of Dennis 
Hiller for a Full Site Plan Review as sufficiently complete.  Motion carried with Ms. Tobin 
and Ms. Sell voting in the negative. 
 
Mr. Sares asked what the issues are.  Mr. Irving stated that we do not yet know what the use is 
being proposed in the garage.  Mr. Irving stated that the parking waiver is asking for seven 
spaces; however, by changing the two car garage to a use they are reducing the number of 
parking spaces on their own and increasing the demand on their own.  Mr. Sares asked what the 
use has been historically.  Mr. Irving answered none, it was not approved. 
 
Mr. Drinkhall stated that the driveway is too narrow and could cause a jam in the street.  Mr. 
Lees asked how many parking spaces are required.  Mr. Irving stated that he cannot answer that 
until we know the use of the garage.  Mr. Irving referred to the parking calculations on sheet 2.  
Mr. McAllister stated that retail was used as the use when putting together the application as it 
has been many different items.  Mr. McAllister stated that that the garage has primarily been for 
storage for other businesses; we thought retail provided the strictest count.   
 
Mr. Sares stated the garage is a rental property and now changing to something else, what is the 
use now.  Mr. McAllister stated that there in not a tenant lined up at this point.  Mr. Hiller stated 
since he’s owned the property he has rented the garage, but it can only be rented for certain 
things.  Mr. Irving stated light manufacturing/warehouse is allowed, but the repair of 
motorcycles is not allowed.   Mr. McAllister stated light manufacturing would be the closest.  
Mr. Irving stated by changing it to light manufacturing would reduce the parking demand, how 
many employees.  Mr. Hiller answered one.   
 
Mr. Hiller stated that he purchased the property this way and not to cast stones, but the Town just 
didn’t record what was there.  Ms. Sell stated what has been presented is vague.  Mr. Lees stated 
he is not doing anything that he hasn’t done in the past and maybe the town mislabeled it, as that 
happens.  Mr. Lees stated that he has to agree with him; parking is an issue with him.   
 
Mr. Irving stated that the garage needs to be specified as light industry and then they can reduce 
the parking demand, but would probably still need a waiver.  Mr. McAllister agreed.  Mr. Porter 
asked for public comment; there was none.   
 
Mr. Porter read the waiver request for §123-20.E.  Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, seconded by 
Mr. Sares, to grant the waiver request for §123-20.E.  Mr. Porter asked for Board comment; 
there was none.  Motion carried with Mr. Hartmann voting in the negative.   
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Mr. Porter read the waiver request for §123-20.F.  Ms. Tobin made a motion, seconded by Mr. 
Sares, to grant the waiver request for §123-20.F.  Mr. Porter asked for Board comment; there 
was none.  Motion carried with Mr. Porter voting in the negative. 
 
Mr. Porter read the waiver request for §123-20.G.  Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, seconded by 
Ms. Sell, to grant the waiver request for §123-20.G.  Mr. Porter asked for Board comment; 
there was none.  Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Mr. Porter read the waiver request for §123-22.A. & 22.B.  Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, 
seconded by Ms. Tobin, to grant the waiver request for §123-22.A. & 22.B.  Mr. Porter asked 
for Board comment; there was none.  Motion carried with Ms. Sell, Mr. Hartmann and Mr. 
Porter voting in the negative. 
 
Mr. Porter read the waiver request for §123-27.  Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, seconded by 
Mr. Sares, to grant the waiver request for §123-27.  Mr. Porter asked for Board comment; 
there was none.  Motion unanimously carried.   
 
Mr. Porter read the waiver request for §123-29.A.2 & A. 3.  Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, 
seconded by Mr. Sares, to grant the waiver request for §123-29.A.2 & A.3.  Mr. Porter asked 
for Board comment; there was none.  Motion unanimously carried. 
 
Mr. Porter read the waiver request for §123-29.D.8.  Mr. Sares made a motion, seconded by 
Ms. Sell, to grant the waiver request for §123-29.D.8.  Mr. Porter asked for Board comment; 
Ms. Tobin asked how many trees are required.  Mr. McAllister answered four.  Ms. Tobin asked 
if there is room to plant four trees.  Mr. McAllister stated there are some trees off their property, 
but they cannot be considered as street trees.  Motion unanimously carried.    
 
Mr. Porter read the waiver request for §123-36.  Mr. Sares made a motion, seconded by Mr. 
Porter, to grant the waiver request for §123-36.  Mr. Porter asked for Board comment; Ms. 
Tobin asked why we would not take this opportunity to have a building be ADA accessible.  Mr. 
Porter stated especially with it being retail.  Mr. McAllister stated that they are guidelines, all 
new construction or remodeled structures are to adhere to these guidelines.  Mr. McAllister 
stated there is also a responsibility of land owners to review their property and if they are capable 
of bringing into compliance or a reasonable effort can bring into compliance then they should.  
Mr. McAllister stated there is no requirement to bring buildings not being renovated into 
compliance.  Mr. McAllister stated there is no building or renovation occurring here, but Mr. 
Hiller will continue to review the accessibility of his building.  Motion carried with Ms. Tobin, 
Mr. Hartmann and Mr. Drinkhall voting in the negative.    
 
Mr. Porter read the waiver request for §123-36.B.  Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, seconded by 
Ms. Sell, to grant the waiver request for §123-36.B.  Mr. Porter asked for Board comment; Mr. 
Drinkhall asked if gravel is considered acceptable.  Mr. Irving stated typically we require paved.  
Mr. Porter stated that the Town requires pavement, but ADA regulations allows gravel.  Mr. 
McAllister stated that he contacted the ADA hotline to clarify; they do not specifically say gravel 
is not an approved material, nor do they say pavement is an approved material, just a non 
slippery surface.   
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Mr. McAllister stated as an engineer a maintained gravel parking lot can be acceptable.  Ms. 
Tobin stated as someone who moves wheelchairs on a regular basis, gravel is not a stable 
surface; it is not easy to move a wheelchair on gravel.  Ms. Sell agreed with Ms. Tobin.  Mr. 
Sares stated there won’t be any wheelchairs here as there is no access.  Mr. Hartmann stated that 
you cannot say there is never going to be a wheelchair here as we are not sure what the use is in 
the garage.     
 
Mr. Sares stated these are difficult times and people are trying to run businesses.  Mr. Sares 
stated that he chooses to go with a little leeway given the times.  Mr. Sares stated that he wants to 
change something in his building; he is not going to stand in his way.  Mr. Hartmann stated that 
he is not going to stand in his way, but cannot say that no one is going to use a wheelchair at this 
site.  Mr. McAllister stated that the property owner has the responsibility to review the ADA 
guidelines and make a reasonable effort to comply.   
 
Ms. Tobin stated that she will not be told that she is keeping him from doing his business; she 
didn’t push trees, she didn’t push drainage, she is talking about a 5 feet of pavement.  Ms. Tobin 
stated that she does not agree with the waiver.  Ms. Sell stated that she agrees with Ms. Tobin 
and would like to see the handicap parking brought up to Town standards.  Mr. Drinkhall stated 
if you pave that one little section it will be plowed up.  Mr. Hartmann suggested concrete.  
Motion carried with Ms. Tobin, Ms. Sell and Mr. Hartmann voting in the negative.   
 
Mr. Irving asked if the applicant is going to designate the garage as light industry/warehousing. 
Mr. McAllister answered in the affirmative.  Mr. Irving stated that the applicant is then asking 
for relief of six parking spaces out of the total requirement of 12.  Mr. Porter read the waiver 
request for §123-21.A.  Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, seconded by Ms. Sell, to grant the 
waiver request for §123-21.A.   
 
Mr. Porter asked for Board comment; Ms. Tobin asked how much parking is available on the 
street.  Mr. Irving stated there is none available on Lake Street, but there is on street parking on 
Route 16.  Mr. McAllister stated there are four parallel parking spaces in front of the building on 
Route 16.  Mr. Lees stated if this waiver is not granted it would require extensive work to add six 
spaces.  Mr. Irving answered significant work would be required.  Mr. McAllister stated there 
would be 1,800 square feet of greenspace lost.  Motion carried with Mr. Hartmann and Mr. 
Lees voting in the negative.     
 
The Board took a recess so staff could determine the conditions of approval.  Mr. Porter read a 
waiver request for §123-30.A.3.  Mr. Sares made a motion, seconded by Ms. Tobin, to grant 
the waiver request for §123-30.A.3.  Motion unanimously carried.   
 
Mr. Porter asked for public comment; there was none.  Mr. Porter asked for Board comment; 
there was none.     
 
Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, seconded by Ms. Sell, to conditionally approve the Full Site 
Plan for Dennis Hiller conditionally upon addressing any pending items in the staff report 
dated July 14, 2010; submitting four copies of revised plans; when the conditions have been 
met, the plans can be signed out-of-session; and this conditional approval will expire on 
November 18, 2010.  Motion unanimously carried. 
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THE PRESIDENTIAL GOLF CORPORATION – 2-LOT/13-UNIT SUBDIVISION 
REVIEW (PID 291-30) FILE #S10-07 
 
Josh McAllister of H.E. Bergeron Engineers appeared before the Board.  This is an application to 
subdivide 696 acres into two lots of 462 and 234 acres and create 13-units on the 462 acre lot. 
This application was deferred from July 22, 2010.  Ms. Sell made a motion, seconded by Mr. 
Drinkhall, to defer consideration of this application for acceptance and the Public Hearing 
for same to the meeting agenda of September 9, 2010.   
 
Mr. Lees stated the last time this application was before the Board he recused himself as he used 
to be involved with a group called Arlington.  Mr. Lees stated that he is no longer involved and 
feels he can sit on this and be unbiased.   
 
Mr. Hartmann asked why this is being deferred again.  Mr. Irving stated offsite improvements 
are still being worked out.  Mr. Hartmann asked if the Town or the applicant is requesting this 
deferment.  Mr. Irving answered both and stated their only other alternative is to withdraw the 
application.  Motion carried with Mr. Hartmann voting in the negative.   
 
Mr. Sares stated that we have to be careful voting in the negative to extend, there has to be a real 
good reason not to extend.  Mr. Sares stated that the alternative for the person coming in is not a 
good one; he gets antsy when it becomes over a year.   
 
OTHER BUSINESS  
 
Michael Kent (PID 231-97) – Request for a Concurrent Site Plan and Subdivision Review:  
Mr. Drinkhall made a motion, seconded by Ms. Sell, to allow a Concurrent Site Plan and 
Subdivision Review for Michael Kent.  Motion unanimously carried.   
 
Committee Reports:  There was none. 
 
Letter to Representatives in regard to RSA 674:54:  Mr. Sares made a motion, seconded by 
Ms. Tobin, for Mr. Drinkhall and Mr. Sares to sign the letter dated August 12, 2010 
addressed to the State Representatives supporting the change to RSA 674:54.  Motion 
unanimously carried.   
 
Proposed Noise Ordinance:  Mr. Drinkhall stated that he would like to strike property 
maintenance; that would help with lawn mowing.  Ms. Sell stated that she would like to table this 
as we need to define what a “reasonable person” is.  Mr. Drinkhall stated that the Town starts 
construction at 6 am and this would be in conflict with the proposed ordinance.  Ms. Sell stated 
that she is not ready to proceed with this this evening, she did not receive this and we need a 
definition for a “reasonable person”.   
 
Mr. Sares stated there could be an exemption for the Town.  Mr. Drinkhall stated that he would 
like to change the hours to go back to the early hour on mowing the lawn and the Town begins 
work on major projects as early as 6 am.   
 



Adopted:  August 26, 2010 – As Written 
CONWAY PLANNING BOARD – AUGUST 12, 2010 

Page 6 of 6 
 

Mr. Drinkhall asked what burdens will this put on the Police Department.  Mr. Sares stated that 
he finds that dysfunctional; ask for an ordinance and then ask a question in the ninth inning, not 
right; it will not put a burden on the Police Department.  Mr. Sares made a motion, seconded 
by Ms. Sell, to withdraw the proposed ordinance.   
 
Mr. Hartmann stated that he thinks it is great and if it creates more work for the Police 
Department, it is not a bad thing.  Ms. Sell stated that each Board member has the right to 
express their opinion.  Ms. Sell stated that she wants to move forward with this, but would like to 
email her comments.  Mr. Drinkhall stated that he thinks it’s a good piece of work and these are 
only his suggestions.  Mr. Drinkhall stated that he believes the Police Department should be 
conferred with.  Mr. Sares withdrew his motion to withdraw the ordinance.     
 
Mr. Porter stated that we have to take baby steps as the Town has to vote on this.  Mr. Porter 
stated if you complicate the issue they will vote it down.  Mr. Irving asked that the Board email 
him their suggestions and he will try to incorporate them.  The Board agreed to table this until 
the next meeting.     
 
Meeting Adjourned at 8:42 pm. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 

 
Holly L. Meserve 
Planning Assistant 










